

                               Inlet Grove Community High School, Inc.[image: ]
Governing Board Meeting

                                   SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES
September 15th, 2020
               				     
Call to Order12:10 P.M.  

I. Determination of Quorum:
Members						Staff				                 
Dr. Charles W. Woodard, Chair			Francisco Lopez, Principal
Dr. Barbara Shuler, Vice-Chair			Dr. Emma Banks, Director of Curri/ Compliance
R. Henry Di Giacinto, Board Member		Annette Gardner, Accountant 	
Lonnie Martens, Board Member             	 	Lynn Barnes, Executive Administrative Assistant
Clarence Williams, Board Secretary 		Emanuel Ridgeway, CFO
 


II. Officers and Board Members Report, 
A. Officers Reports - Nothing to report at this moment

III. Reports and Discussions
A. Florida Charter School Conference, October 20-21, 2020 -  Dr. Banks
[bookmark: _GoBack]Conference will be held at the Caribe Royale Orlando Hotel in Orlando, Florida. 
The Commissioner of Education has decided to do this conference. Dr. Bank decided not to put any Board Members in harm’s way to attend the conference.  Dr. Graham will be the new Charter Director.  The information is online if anyone needs access to it.

School Board Policies 2.065, 3.82, and 5.326 will be sent out to all Board Members to be discussed at a later date.
3.82 is dealing with employee protocols for Covid-19.  Some will be applicable to Inlet Grove and some of this policy will not be applicable.  The District is issuing leave of absence for some employees and Inlet Grove is not in a position to give a leave of absence.  If they have reasonable doubt they have a disability, they would have to contact the district.
2.065 is the visitation protocol.  
Please refer to these policies to see if they are applicable to Inlet Grove.  If they are, the Board needs to come back at the next meeting to discuss or call a meeting to say this is what we want to use to add on to the HR handbook.  

At two Board meetings they have talked about Inlet Grove and the new school facility.  Debra Robinson, Barbara McQuinn and Marsha Andrews have been the fore runners in speaking up on our facilities.  According to them the money is allocated for Inlet Grove.  The District was supposed to meet with Dr. Banks but has not as of yet. Go back and look at the Board meetings.  Dr. Robinson wants to make sure something happening.  The building is slated to begin in 2022.  Dr. Banks want the same at South Tech has received.

Dr. Shuler asked if it would be Vocational and Academics and remember they saying they did have the money.

Ms. Gardner shared they asked the Audit General to make this a priority to get in contact to get in contact with Dr. Banks to at least having a meeting with her to discuss the new school.

Mr. Lopez had the similar understanding that a meeting was needed with Dr. Banks.  Wanda Paul has stated she has been in constant communication with Dr. Banks, but has not.

Dr. Banks received a call from the City Manager from the City of Riviera Beach stating they going to be would be purchasing the property Inlet Grove sits on.  They have a high school, and wanted to meet with Dr. Banks but no one has called to schedule a meeting.  Dr. Banks call Dr. Robinson to ask how the District was going to give Inlet a school and the City of Riviera Beach was giving Inlet a school as well.   The City would take the property where Inlet is and place the school where Wells Recreation Center now sits. 

Skipping to Transportation with Mr. McDermott:  In my monthly report I would see a list of protocols for our school bus #001 which outlines what the custodial staff will be doing, the drivers expectation, students expectations and administrators in regards to keeping our students and driver safe.  Mr. McDermott will submit the same protocols to Bright Futures. As for transportation from the school district, in speaking with Shane Searchwell, the plan they have in place is for the students to log into their portal page they have access to and there they will be required to do a couple of things. They will be able to select if they are going to do brick and mortar or remain virtual.  The second piece of that is if they choose to do brick and mortar, to verify their address to put in transportation needs.  Currently Inlet Grove’s students that have been her for a year or more do not have access to this portal. I made Transportation aware of that this morning and they are scrambling right now to find some work around or to figure out how they can add our student into that.  Shane will get back to me today about how we will fix that problem.  

Dr. Woodard asked if there were any numbers as far as riders.

Mr. McDermott:  Freshman class less than 60 at the moment. That’s our first group of students coming back along with ESE students.  We ran 14 school buses last year.  That’s another issue that needs to be fixed with them.  I believe they have driver shortage.  They are scrambling on many levels.  

Mr. Lopez:  Dr. Woodard, just to answer that question I have those numbers in my presentation. Right now there are 49 students and another 5 ESE students. Like around 54.



Dr. Woodard:  Are you going to have spacing on the bus?

Mr. McDermott:  Yes. The protocols that we have set forward for Inlet Groves buses and the School District has similar. Seating every other row.

Dr. Shuler:  Are they entering the bus through the front or back door.

Mr. Dermott:  Students will be required to wear mask on the bus, sit in every other row, entering through the front of the bus and issues hand sanitizer.  The driver will not wear a shield because she wears glasses and thinks it will interfere and be more of a distraction.

Dr. Banks continues:  I don’t think the District has thinks ironed out either.

The 2020 Independent Charter School Virtual Conference is September 16, 2020.  Would anyone like to present?  Today is the last day to let them know if you wanted to be a presenter.  I sent the information so that you all could read it.

The Urban League is having a Virtual Career Fair on Wednesday, September 16, 2020. This would be for anyone you know looking for a job.  Mr. Franklin does a great job in bringing in speakers for the community.

The City of West Palm Beach newsletter was sent to everyone.  There is a lot of thing going on so I ask you all to please look at the information.  Some of the information can help our students.

Fred Barilla wants to partner with Inlet Grove.  He is interested in building a 30 room hotel on Singer Island.  He wants to partner with us in Hotel management, Tourism, and the Culinary dept.  

About ten years ago before we moved here, there was a partnership with PGA National and the CEO would allow our students to work in Hotel Management and Tourism.  I’m hoping we can get that same relationship with this gentleman.  The CRA told me to speak with the Marriott on Singer Island.  I spoke with someone there about Culinary but they never got back to me.  As part of their careers the students can get credit for working in these areas. 

I need to know how you all feel about this.  Do you think this is a good idea to continue?

Lonnie Martens:  Absolutely

Dr. Banks:  Before they got on the job training and got credit for it.  There was a Coordinator that made sure the student met the standards.  

The cleaning of the classroom:  I need you all’s help to see if I’m right or wrong.  In going into the policy 5.32 it states that teachers, employees, if they are at a desk are responsible for cleaning their desk when they finish.  There was a situation that one of the employees felt that if they ate at the desk the custodian should clean up behind them.  I feel you need to clean it off yourself and when the custodians come in they will do the deep cleaning.

Dr. Shuler responded that they have to be responsible to clean their own desk. 

Dr. Banks. The training that the custodians go through is not a deep cleaning situation.  I’m just bringing to your attention what Mr. Banks is facing.  He may not say anything but I have to get involved.

Dr. Shuler.  You need to set some policies, and disciplinary actions and some sanctions to handle that.

Sick time:  I know we put into place that during the Covid 19 virus that teachers could stay home if they have children, but would have to come back when we return to brick and mortar.  According to the District’s plan, they are saying they have to take a family medical leave, a leave of absence or resign.  

Once you get the information I’m sending, it you all want to change the policy we can.  I did speak with Mr. Lopez about the current policies.  If there are any policies, we did at the retreat we would need to go over them and see what changes need to be made.  We have to make sound decisions on our policies.  

There will be other Grants that come by.  There was a conversation with Gardner, Lopez and myself yester on what’s happening to these school that have to put the money up first before they get the grant.  I am going to write a letter asking this question and for help, but I will submit the letter to you before I sent it.  I cannot go into the reserve account.  When you don’t have people to help it’s hard.  If anyone can come up with any suggestions on how we can do it or where we can get the money because we just don’t have it.

Mr. Ridgeway:  Financial Reports - I’m just going to hit the high points and discuss a couple of issues that pertain to our audit and school uniforms.  Revenue received to date is 469,960.65, Total income 5,129,544.54.  Expenses are 395213.77 which leaves a net income of 117660.77 for the reporting period of July 2020.  The Actual assets account 109,665.20.  The total cash on hand as of July 31, 2020 is 285,820.74.  Assets and Liabilities as of today we have meet all of our payables.  Everything is current.  Total 1,887,078.22 which means that our assets and liabilities tie out. The reason you don’t have August report is due to the fact that we have not been able to do a reconciliation.  In October we will give you August and September’s report.  The auditor Mark Escoffrey is requesting to present the annual audit report on September 22, 2020.  

Dr. Woodard:  Is that Zoom or in person?

Mr. Ridgeway:  Zoom.  This also need this uploaded in Charter Tools by September 25, 2020.

Mrs. Martens:  We have a meeting already planned for September 20, 2020. Can we do it on that date?

Mr. Ridgeway:  I can reach out to the auditor to see if he can be able to accommodate the 20th.  Then I can get with Lynn.

Dr. Woodard:  Lonnie are you speaking of October?  That would be our next scheduled meeting date.

Mr. Ridgeway:  School Uniforms were outsourced to Ibley Uniforms and more.  Contract is through September 2025.  The best thing about it is they are willing to take our current inventory to resale or give us a discount.  They will pay at cost and also pay 7% of the actual sale no later than December.  The last thing I have on the agenda is for the Teacher Lead Money.  Each teacher has been awarded 320.00 for this fiscal year.  Funds have to be to the teachers by September 30, 2020.  

Mr. Martens:  What about the budget versus the actuals?  Have you gone over that yet?

Mr. Ridgeway:  Yes Please forgive me, thank you so much Lonnie for bringing that to my attention. The budget versus the actual gives you a snapshot of where we are at. As of the beginning of the year to the end of the year.  The actual expenses expensed so far 151,0579, total expenses 97645.02, which give an excess of 53832.69. 

Dr. Shuler:  Asked Mr. Ridgeway if he knew how to put the information on the screen so they could watch at the same time he is speaking.

Mr. Ridgeway:  Replied no. 

Mr. Lopez answered he would do it for the next meeting.  

Dr. Banks:  May I ask a question?  Are we over budget?

Mr. Ridgeway:  We are actually under budget.  By June 30, 2020 we will have met the reserve budget of 180,000.00. Right now 109,665.00 right now. 

Dr. Banks:  I just want to make sure we are on target with the money for our reserves.

Grants and Covid 19 – Mr. Lopez

Mr. Lopez projected the 2020-2021 Reopening of School Plan for Phase 2.  This plan was supplied to the Board Members, approved by the Department of Education before it was approved by the District. One of the reasons this plan was approved before the district is because of choice.  Choice is the most important aspect of this plan.  Option 1 is the students will attend school on campus learning for one week per month. The other three weeks they will utilize Google Classroom and Google Meet.  The teachers will be teaching physically here on campus.  The first week will be the freshman, second week sophomores, third week Juniors, and the fourth week Seniors.  Priority is given to ESE, ELL 504 students.

Option 2 - Those that wanted to come to brick and mortar and those that wanted to continue distant learning.  Option 3 is only distant learning for the first semester virtual and second semester brick and mortar. 

Mr. Lopez is going through the power point.  Every decision made came from the data.  School began on August 31 for Distant Learning.  When schools reopen we chose to do Option 2 based on data and will allow more time for preparing for a larger number of students.  Distant learning will continue with distant learning.  September 21 ESE, ELL, 504 and Freshman will have the option to attend school.  It is not mandatory.  Second week Sophomores. October 5th the Juniors will come; October 13 the Seniors will come.  We will have an average of less than 200 students on campus.  At phase 3 we can go to 50%.  Parents were asked to submit information on students wanting to return.  As of right now there are only 132 students wanting to return. That is a very manageable number.  We will communicate with emails, website, and phone calls.  Staff protocol have temperature check, wearing mask and shields inside the classroom.  

Students will have temp checks.  All students are required to wear a mask and face shield inside the classroom, mask and shield will be provided but if they lose or damage they will need to purchase additional mask or shield.  

There will be a traffic flow.  Buildings will be dismissed one at a time to maintain the traffic flow.  The same will be done for dismissal.  It will start at 2:55. Classroom seating charts are assigned.  (Mr. Lopez showed video of a few teacher classroom setup)  

Hands cleaning will continue.  Three defoggers have been purchased and will be used on the buses, bathrooms, classrooms, cafeteria.

Teachers will provide progress reports via google classroom or google meet.  Class schedules will remain the same. 

Inlet has acquired the ESSER grant which is 146,00.00 and is being used to purchase technology, cleaning supplies.  10,000.00 Infrastructure grant will purchase online registrations, GEER grant 7,327.00 will be used for cleaning and sanitizing supplies and sanitizing protection gear, CSP grant 582,000.00 will be used to purchase the laptops needed.  Title 1 250,972.00 paid for four teacher positions, chrome books.  

Dr. Banks:  Do we have to show a cancelled check.  We have to spend the money first?

Mr. Lopez:  The GEER and ESSER Grant required funds to be spent and then show proof and be reimbursed.

Dr. Banks:  Were the computers ordered for the CSP Grant.

Mr. Ridgeway:  We were waiting for the letter of confirmation prior to ordering.

Dr. Banks:  I spoke with the Grant manager and was given a verbal, and sent something written saying we were approved.

Mr. Ridgeway:  I haven’t seen that.  I don’t mind doing anything needed, but I don’t want us to spend money and not be reimbursed.  Mr. Lopez stated in his meeting that we were going to wait for the award letter.  The laptops are currently backlogged.  

Dr. Marten:  This is the lawyer speaking, you don’t do anything based on a verbal.  

Dr. Shuler:  Do we have money to get the sanitizing done without receiving the grant.

Mr. Lopez:  We’re working with what we have right now.

Dr. Banks:  We’re using the custodian money to order what they can.  I think we’re doing great.  I feel we’re in better shape than the District.

Mr. DiGiacinto:  I concur with that.  We’re in pretty good shape.  We were able to take a big load off our school last week.  We’re doing all the things you’re talking about with a few exceptions.  The computers haven’t been delivered.  There aren’t any inexpensive computers left.  They are now in the 400.00 range.  I went to Costco to buy all that they had but they would only sell me 3 at a time. So others went daily to purchase.  Samsung tablets work fine for distant learning.  They were down to 109.00 on special and I got 30 of them.

Dr. Banks:  The District is short of Chrome Books.  I am going to write the Grant Department in Tallahassee.  I will draft a letter and send to the Board to see if its ok.  If so, he and I will sign it and send it on to Tallahassee.

Dr. Shuler:  What did you do in Distant learning?  Did you have enough for all of the students?

Mr. Lopez:  We had 290 chrome books and they all went out to students.  There are 80 students currently waiting.  We have ordered 90 chrome books with Title 1 and leasing money.  That’s why we don’t want to go to option 2 right away because we don’t have the equipment here at school.  

Dr. Shuler:  Mr. Lopez you have done a great job and you have a wonderful mentor.  Dr. Banks.  You are doing a great job and I hope you will take advantage of this great learning experience.

Dr. Lopez:  Thank you Dr. Shuler.  Dr. Banks has done a lot for me.

Mr.  DiGiacinto:  Francisco you are a star and we’re glad to have you.

Dr. Woodard:  The bank needs signature approval.  They need the names of people that will be signing checks.   We’re looking at Dr. Banks, Dr. Woodard, Crystal Atkinson, and Mr. Ridgeway as signers. 

Dr. Shuler:  I make a motion to approve and accept those names a signatures on the account.

Mr. DiGiacinto:  I second.

Dr. Woodard:  The vote has been properly seconded.

Mr. DiGiacinto:  Is there any limit that they have to come to the Board for authorization to sign checks?  Is there a dollar amount limit on that?

Dr. Banks:  No. The Board chairperson has to be the one to sign on it.  We did have a letter in our policy.

Dr. Woodard:  That policy is still in place.  

Dr. Banks:  Before it was Ms. Gardner and myself.  If it were a high limit Dr. Woodard would have to sign.

Dr. Shuler:  Can someone check and see what that amount is because I don’t remember.

Motion carried.

Dr. Woodard:  I need a motion for Ms. Atkinson as our Board Treasurer.

Dr. Martin:  I move that Ms. Atkinson be voted as Governing Board Treasurer.  

Dr. Shuler: I second.

Motion carried.

Dr. Banks:  Sick Time:  When a teacher is home teaching remote but say they’re sick.  How do we treat that if they are sick, but they say I’ll work from home?  How do we deal with this?  

Dr. Woodard:  They say they are sick but are willing to work from home.

Dr. Banks:  I spoke with Dr. Lockhart, and he said they can’t do that.  I called the District and they said the same thing.

Mr. Lopez:  I just want you to consider the policy.  There are sometimes teachers have symptoms.  It is most beneficial for the student to have their teacher than for us to deal with lesson plans.  If the teacher is sick and can work from home, I think we should allow them to work from home.

Mr.  DiGiacinto:    We addressed this question over a teacher who wanted to stay home and work and watch his kids. It’s quite completed.  There are viable options but they all require money.  It a lot of legal ramifications of what we say to a teacher about teaching from home.

Dr. Banks:  We have already done that.  We granted a couple to work from home.  Then to call in and say they are sick but still want to work.  The District says they can’t do that.  It needs to be coded properly.

Dr. Shuler:  I think I understand what you’re saying.  If the person is sick and calls in sick they take a sick day.

Dr. Banks:  We have two people that we hired to work as substitutes.  They will either have to be substitutes or they’re just on the payroll.

Mr. Lopez:  There are three different scenarios:  This instructor feels like she has some of the symptoms and does not want to risk coming to work.  But she can work from home.  They were able to work from home that day.  Then she was here   2nd situate was a teacher requested to work from home due to children, now she is requesting an extension.  Situation 3 is one of the at risk group, 65 or older and has medical conditions, wants to work from home because the children will be back.

Dr. Banks:  That not what I was talking about.  I’ll just be very specific:  I’m not going to call any names, we have a teacher at this school who was working from home and she called in and said she didn’t feel well and she was sick.  That’s how the subject came up.  The HR person has to key this in whether she is sick or not sick.  

Dr. Shuler:  So she didn’t want to work at all that day?

Dr. Banks:  No she called in sick.  

Dr. Martin:  If the expectation is that someone is supposed to be on campus.  And that person is either being caution for Covid.  If you say you need to come in, then you may expose others.  If they are home as a precaution, then code it that way.  

We have one teacher that didn’t want to come in to stay home with his children.  Then he said he had been around someone who was expose.  So you have to take their word.

Dr. Woodard:  Until Tallahassee comes up with something in writing that differentiate different categories if they say they are sick and can’t come in then they’re sick.

Mr. Lopez are there any plans to do testing?

Mr. Lopez:  Yes we will be continuing.  

Dr. Banks:  I have asked the health department all the locations where they are testing and all the staff and I go there.  I have been calling and trying to get them to come to the school.  I was told to work with the Urban League and I have called Patrick. We can’t make these kids test without the parents’ permission.  Mr. Lopez, I’m putting you on the spot.  He has to go out of the country.  I told him when he comes back he has to be tested.  Every other day I’m calling down to the Health Department.  A list was supposed to be sent to me three weeks ago, but I still haven’t received it.  

Mr Lopez:  Dr. Woodard let me clarify, I was talking about assessments.

Dr. Banks:  I want us to come up with a policy on how we are going to treat staff concerning Covid.

The garage sale will be on Saturday to raise money for Scholarships.

Dr. Woodard:  Are we clear that until we get something in writing it will be treated as sick.

Dr. Banks:  I will get on the phone with Tallahassee after this meeting.

Mrs. Martens:  I have something I will email you Dr. Banks.

Dr. Woodard:  The next meeting is October 20 and we will wait for the information on the September 22 meeting.  Thank you to Dr. Banks for keeping the school moving forward.  On behalf of the Board thank you very much, you’re doing a fine job.

VI. New Business

   IX.	The next Board meeting will take place on October 20, 2020.

    X.	Meeting Adjourn at 1:55 P.M.



					
Dr. Charles Woodard								Date 
Chairman 
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